MEDICAL SERVICES

PROVIDED ON BEHALF OF THE DEPARTMENT FOR WORK AND PENSIONS

Training & Development ESA Filework Guidelines (For Health Care Professionals)

MED-ESAFWG~001

Version: 6 Final

16th December 2010

Foreword

This document has been produced as part of a training programme for Health Care Professionals approved by the Department for Work and Pensions Chief Medical Adviser to carry out benefit assessment work.

All Health Care Professionals undertaking medical assessments must be registered medical or nursing practitioners, or physiotherapists who in addition, have undergone training in disability assessment medicine and specific training in the relevant benefit areas. The training includes theory training in a classroom setting, supervised practical training, and a demonstration of understanding as assessed by quality audit.

This document must be read with the understanding that, as experienced practitioners and disability analysts, the Health Care Professionals will have detailed knowledge of the principles and practice of relevant diagnostic techniques, and therefore such information is not contained in this training module.

In addition, the document is not a stand-alone document, and forms only a part of the training and written documentation that a Health Care Professional receives. As disability assessment is a practical occupation, much of the guidance also involves verbal information and coaching.

Thus, although the document may be of interest to non-medical readers, it must be remembered that some of the information may not be readily understood without background medical knowledge and an awareness of the other training given to Health Care Professionals.

Office of the Chief Medical Adviser

16th December 2010

Document control

Superseded documents

Version history

Version	Date	Comments
6d draft	16 th December 2010	External review signed off by Dr M Allerton and Dr J Bolton
6(c) (draft)	25 th November 2010	External QA comments Dr M Allerton incorporated
6b (draft)	12th November 2010	Internal QA comments Dr A Graham incorporated
6a Draft	10th November 2010	Updated to incorportate Revised WCA and IB re-assessment

Changes since last version

Outstanding issues and omissions

Updates to Standards incorporated

Issue control Author: Dr Shelagh Holt – updates Dr S Holt and Dr O Ahmed Owner and approver: The Clinical Director Signature: Date: Distribution:

Contents

1. Introduction	5	
2. General Principles of ESA Filework	8	
3. The Special Rules Check (TI check)	20	
4. The Pre-Board Check	23	
5. LCWRA Only Referrals	25	
6. ESA Re-referral Filework	28	
7. IB Re-assessment Scrutiny	35	
8. Prognosis	40	
9. Justification	45	
10. Miscellaneous	47	
11. Medical Quality	50	
Appendix A: Conditions suitable for Neurology trained Nurses or Registered Physiotherapists or Conditions suitable only for examination by a Doctor 51		
Appendix B: Glossary of Terms		
Observation form		

1. Introduction

1.1 Introduction

The Employment and Support Allowance was introduced in 2008. A process of review of the ESA 2008 regulations was carried out and the recommendations resulted in a revised set of regulations to take effect in March 2011. From that period, most claims will be assessed under the new regulations. The new assessment will be referred to as the Revised Work Capability Assessment (WCA). There will be a period of transition lasting 6 months where some claimants will continue to be assessed under the 2008 regulations until these are phased out. The key fact in determining whether they are considered under 2008 or 2011 regulations will be the date of issue of the ESA50 or 50A. This will be made clear on the MSRS screen, which will indicate on old cases only that the case is "Pre WCA". Where this marker is not present, you should presume that the case is for consideration under the new Regulations.

This guideline will refer to both the 2008 and 2011 Regulations.

The purpose of the Employment and Support Allowance (ESA) filework process is to identify those individuals for whom advice on limited capability for work / work related activity can be provided without the need for a face to face examination. There are 4 such categories where the available evidence suggests that the claimant:

- 1. has severe functional restriction fulfilling criteria for inclusion in the Support Group.
- 2. meets the criteria for inclusion in the Support Group on other grounds that don't directly measure function (such as terminal illness).
- fulfils criteria for being treated as having limited capability for work (LCW) where adequate evidence is also available to advise on limited capability for work related activity (LCWRA).
- 4. continues to meet the threshold of LCW in cases where they have previously been identified as having LCW at a medical examination.

These areas are covered in more detail in the next section (2.1.1)

These Filework Guidelines have been written to support existing and New Entrant Health Care Professionals (HCPs) in their training and in carrying out Filework related to Employment and Support Allowance (ESA). Before HCPs can provide filework advice to Decision Makers, they must be fully approved in ESA examinations, they must have completed an appropriate approved filework training course and demonstrated competency during this course.

This document provides guidance for HCPs undertaking all ESA filework activities. It is not intended to provide HCPs with a comprehensive overview of ESA.

HCPs undertaking filework will be expected to be familiar with the content of the ESA Handbook and the Revised WCA Handbook to understand the ethos, structure and fundamental principles of Employment and Support Allowance. Therefore throughout this document, references will be made to guidance in the ESA and Revised WCA Handbook. This document will also make reference to Atos Healthcare "Livelink" for accessing the most up to date copies of various forms that may be referred to in this guidance. HCPs are also expected to be familiar with the EBM protocols and should provide advice in keeping with these guidelines. It is expected that all HCPs providing ESA Filework advice will have access to the ESA Handbook, Revised WCA Handbook, IB Handbook, Technical guides, EBM protocols and the LiMA Repository to refer to as required. A Glossary is provided at Appendix B listing some abbreviations used throughout this document.

1.2 Categories of ESA Filework

This document will provide guidance on the various categories of filework. These are:

☐ The Terminal Illness (TI) check (or Special Rules (SR) check).

You will hear the process referred to by both names. For the remainder of this document this process will be referred to as the TI check to avoid confusion. This process requires urgent attention and rapid progression of the claim as the main purpose of this stage of filework is to identify those with a terminal illness. Further details of this process can be found in the TI check section of this document.

☐ The Pre-Board Check

This process aims to identify those with the most serious problems who satisfy criteria for entry into the Support Group. It should be noted that the criteria for inclusion into the Support Group differ between the 2008 and 2011 regulations. Some other outcomes are possible at this stage and will be considered in the Pre-board Check section of this document.

□ LCWRA only advice referrals

This process relates to circumstances where the DM has already accepted that the client can be treated as having limited capability for work due to specific circumstances such as pregnancy around date of confinement, Public Health Order, regular treatment or radiotherapy. The DM will require advice at this stage about whether or not the claimant meets criteria for Support Group inclusion. Further detail of this process can be found in the section "LCWRA Only Referrals".

□ Re-referral scrutiny

This process relates to claimants who have previously had a face to face examination for ESA. There are a number of different outcomes possible at re-referral scrutiny and these will be considered in the re-referral scrutiny section of this document.

	IB Re-assessment scrutiny
und Inca	s process relates to claimants who have previously been assessed ler the Incapacity Benefit Regulations. From March 2011, those on apacity Benefit will have their claim assessed under the Revised WCA ulations.
Obj	ectives
1	The specific objective for the ESA Filework Guidelines is:
	To ensure that HCPs adopt a nationally agreed framework for providing he ESA filework service, which is common to all business units.
Adh	erence to the ESA Filework Guidelines will ensure that medical advice is:
	Consistent
	Auditable
	In keeping with the policy requirement.

1.3

2. General Principles of ESA Filework

2.1 Purpose of ESA Filework

2.1.1 General Considerations

As part of the Welfare Reform Act 2007, the Department for Work and Pensions introduced Employment and Support Allowance (ESA).

The intention of Employment and Support Allowance (both 2008 and 2011 regulations) is to identify individuals who have:

1. Limited Capability for Work (LCW)

Individuals with **limited capability for work** have a level of disability, defined in the legislation, at which it is unreasonable to require them to work. This may be due to functional restriction or by meeting certain specific criteria, for example undergoing radiotherapy.

Further guidance on criteria for "treat as LCW" and the functional criteria for LCW (2008 Regulations) can be found in the ESA Handbook. Further guidance on criteria for "treat as LCW" and the functional criteria for LCW (2011 Regulations) can be found in the Revised WCA Handbook.

2. Limited Capability for Work Related Activity (LCWRA)

Individuals with Limited Capability for Work Related Activity have a severe level of disability such that it would be unreasonable to require them to work or participate in activities such as training or rehabilitation to help them return to the workplace. Those individuals who have LCWRA are considered to be in the "Support Group". This may be due to severe functional restriction or by meeting certain specific criteria such as undergoing certain types of chemotherapy or being diagnosed with a terminal illness.

Further detail of criteria for the Support Group (2008 Regulations) can be found in the ESA Handbook. Further guidance on criteria for the Support Group (2011 Regulations) can be found in the Revised WCA Handbook.

The assessment of capability for work and ability to undertake work related activity (LCW/LCWRA status) will be determined by the JobCentre Plus (JCP) Decision Maker (DM). The DM will consider all the available evidence. In some circumstances, the Decision Maker may be able to determine that the claimant can be "treated as having LCW" where specific criteria apply, however in most cases, the DM will refer the case to Atos Healthcare for advice on whether the claimant fulfils criteria to be considered as having Limited Capability for Work and whether they have Limited Capability for Work Related Activity.

LCW and LCWRA status may be established through advice given at the initial filework stage without the need for a face to face medical examination, however in the majority of cases, a face to face examination (LCW/LCWRA medical examination) will be required to assess functional abilities and limitations in areas of physical, mental, cognitive and intellectual function. The DM will review advice provided by Atos Healthcare before determining benefit entitlement.

Although most claimants will be seen for an initial referral, there are some whose level of disability is such that it would not be appropriate to require them to attend for an examination. This is usually due to them having very severe illness or disability resulting in inclusion in the Support Group.

In re-referral cases, not all claimants will need a further exam. If there is evidence that the claimant would meet criteria to be considered as having LCW or LCWRA, it may be possible to advise, without the need for a face to face examination, that it is likely that the claimant has LCW.

The initial assessment process is intended to be carried out between weeks 8 and 12 after the first date of claim.

In each type of filework, there are different possible outcomes. Each "type" of filework and the advice that can be given will be considered in greater detail in appropriate sections of this document.

2.2 Overview

The majority of ESA filework is accessed, completed and advice submitted to the Decision Maker electronically via MSRS (Medical Services Referral System) an automated case management and workflow system. The advice is completed on the form ESA85A through the LiMA application and submitted electronically to the Decision Maker. The only exception to this is certain highly sensitive cases, for example, MPs, gender reassignment, VIPs, members of the Royal household or people in witness protection.

In each type of filework advice, the HCP will have to consider the information and evidence available to them, determine whether further evidence is required and then provide and justify their advice to the Decision Maker.

In each case, the advice provided must be objective and impartial, in keeping with the consensus of medical opinion and on the balance of probability.

2.3 Sources of Evidence/Information

The HCP, when providing advice, must consider all the evidence available.

This may be found in:

- 1. The MSRS application
- 2. The ESA 55 jacket

2.3.1 MSRS Information

Within the MSRS application, all the evidence must be considered in order to provide an opinion. Some examples of evidence that may be available include:

- The claimants age
- Appointee status
- Certified cause of incapacity
- Previous filework advice outputs (ESA 85As & IB85As)
- Previous LCW/LCWRA examination reports (ESA 85s)
- Previous Personal Capability Assessment reports (IB85s)
- FRR4 details

Claimant Age

The claimant's age must be considered as this may impact upon the likely level of disability caused by their medical problem.

Appointee Status

It is important to check whether or not the claimant has an appointee as this may impact on the requirement to obtain further medical evidence. This may be extremely important in Mental Function problems suggesting that the claimant has a significant level of impairment.

Cause of Incapacity

The cause of incapacity noted on MSRS must be considered. This may be listed as "MED3" or "FRR4". Information noted on MSRS as MED 3 implies that this is information provided by a Healthcare Professional. Information provided as FRR4 details is information that has been provided by the claimant. Further detail may be obtained by referring to the technical guide available on livelink

Previous ESA 85As/Previous IB85As

Previous ESA 85As should be considered in every case where they are available as they may provide useful information from previous referrals. IB85As may provide information of relevance when considering whether the person may meet the LCW/LCWRA threshold of the Revised WCA.

Previous ESA 85s

If the case has been referred for re-referral scrutiny, previous ESA 85 reports should be available for review. A well completed, and well justified ESA 85 report will often provide the best source of evidence for the scrutinising HCP but care must be taken to review the report with care checking for listed conditions and consistency within the report. More detail will be provided on evaluating the ESA 85 in the section of this handbook looking at "Re-referral Scrutiny". The ESA 85 may have been completed under the 2008 or 2011 Regulations and care must be taken to consider the application of this report in the context of the Revised WCA.

An ESA 85 may also be available where the claimant has been examined and found to be in the Support Group. These cases will be referred back to Atos Healthcare for a Pre-board check. Although the ESA 85 may not be fully completed, there may still be valuable information in the report.

Previous IB 85s

A person may previously have been assessed under the Incapacity Benefit regulations and then referred under the WCA regulations. Although the descriptors are very different in IB, the report may still contain evidence that suggests they may meet criteria to be considered as LCW/LCWRA in the context of the Revised WCA.

FRR4 details

After March 2011, MSRS allows the HCP to record any telephone contact with the GP/ Consultant etc electronically. This information may be of use in many types of Filework and must be carefully considered.

2.3.2 Evidence/Information contained in the ESA 55 Jacket

The amount of information in the ESA 55 will vary in each case. If a case has been referred clerically – for example a sensitive case – there will be no MSRS record and all documents will be held clerically in the ESA55. All information must be considered and evaluated. The information could include:

- Information provided by the claimant on form ESA 50 or ESA 50A
- Further Medical Evidence (FME) on form 113, FRR2, FRR3, or letters from health care professionals involved in the claimant's treatment
- Notes of telephone contacts from a Healthcare Professional or the claimant on form FRR4
- Documentation from JCP

ESA50 /ESA50A Information

The ESA 50 or ESA 50A (where the referral is LCWRA only) is the claimant's form, and provides them with the opportunity to provide details about their medical conditions, functional problems and abilities. An ESA 50 or ESA 50A may not always be present since claimants with Mental Function problems cannot be compelled to complete either form. Where completed, the information must be carefully considered. Within the ESA 50/50A you may find copies of hospital letters, repeat prescription sheets, details of whether or not they are in receipt of DLA etc. All this information must be considered.

Further Medical Evidence (FME)

FME may be present in the file. This may have been requested during the current referral when another HCP felt FME was essential in order to provide advice on the case. In most cases, this will be form 113 sent to the GP or form FRR3 sent to another Health Care Professional. In some cases, where specific information is being sought, form FRR2 may have been sent out to a Healthcare Professional involved in the patient's care. (Copies of forms 113, FRR3 and FRR2 can be found on Livelink). From time to time health care professionals involved in the claimant's care may submit letters containing information about the claimant .

FRR4 – Telephone advice minute

Form FRR4 is a telephone advice minute. Details of conversations must be recorded on this form. This is used to document any communication with the claimant, GP or any Healthcare Professional involved in the claimant's care. In most cases, the electronic version of this form will be used, but clerical forms may be available in sensitive cases or on occasion from a previous referral.

Documentation from JCP

Sometimes, JCP attaches information relevant to a case. This could be where a claimant has failed to attend an allocated appointment. Often this will be due to administrative issues such as the appointment letter arriving late or the claimant having problems with mail delivery, however, at times the claimant will have provided detail that they were unwell or admitted to hospital at the time of the appointment. You should consider whether it may indicate a serious problem or deterioration in their condition, where FME may be appropriate.

2.4 Analysis of the Evidence

When undertaking filework, you must be able to evaluate evidence and weigh up the different types of evidence available to you. There may well be conflicting pieces of evidence on file and your role, as the scrutinising HCP, is to consider each piece of evidence carefully and advise based on the strongest evidence.

When scrutinising filework cases there are 5 fundamental areas of documentary evidence where the HCP has to apply evaluation skills. These are:

1. Medical Knowledge

This is what is learnt through training and experience (the consensus of medical opinion). It is important to recognise that there are limitations to the extent of the usefulness of this element in the evaluation process. It provides a reliable indicator to the HCP about the level of disability that might reasonably be expected but its usefulness may be limited by providing generalised "broad brush" advice which is not directly relevant to an individual.

2. Independent Medical Evidence (IME)

This is information which has been provided by a Health Care Professional such as the claimant's GP or a member of the Community Mental Health Team. They can be seen to be independent because they are not representing only the customer's perspective. Primarily the information will be factual; it may be derived from the Med 3, 113 or even the ESA50 / 50A.

IME may also be taken from a previous, well completed and justified ESA85.

3. Independent Medical Opinion (IMO)

Within IME on occasions an opinion may be offered (e.g. "unable to work"); the value of such opinions need to considered in the context in which they are given and may on occasion be overridden by the Disability Analyst HCP. However, it may include useful information about function. It is obtained from a variety of sources, usually a HCP who is involved in the management of the claimant's medical condition(s). It can assist the HCP in formulating a more holistic view about the claimant's medical conditions, their interaction, how they respond to treatment and their effect on the individual's function; not only from a medical model, but also from a psychosocial aspect.

4. Medical Information

This comes from a non-medical source, e.g. the claimant or their representative. It includes details of symptoms, medication, hospital attendance, etc. For example, they may indicate a BMI of 36 or may list their daily peak flows. Normally the information provided does not directly describe functional loss, although on occasions it may do. For example, a claimant may indicate "I had a treadmill test for angina and only managed on the machine for 6 minutes".

It may not and does not have to be verified but could be verifiable if we chose to ask for IME. For it to be used effectively it has to be both internally consistent with itself and with the IME and IMO on file. It is important to note that "consistent with" does not mean "supported by". If the information is consistent, there is no need to doubt or exclude it. In terms of IME, in many cases you will have the Med 3 diagnosis, on MSRS. In most circumstances the evidence will not be strong enough to stand alone. However, in many instances it will indicate the presence of a condition in which there is a possible wide range of disability, from mild to severe.

Where the other aspects of the evidence – both the CPO and MI – support severe restriction, it may well be possible to accept physical incapacity leading to Support Group inclusion without further evidence, even in a first referral. Further medical evidence – such as a 113 – is then not essential. Medical Information and claimant provided opinion will often be present in an ESA 50 and both types of evidence should be considered when forming an opinion on likely level of function.

5. Claimant Provided Opinion (CPO)

This refers to reported symptoms and functional loss and is usually derived from documentation provided by the claimant. It may include opinion from a relative or carer who is representing the claimant. This evidence is therefore not independent.

Remember that the claimant may have understated or overstated their problems.

However, this evidence still forms an important part of the overall evidence that requires evaluation in the Disability Analysis process.

With CPO, additional MI may be provided. For example, a claimant may have detailed in the ESA 50 that they cannot walk more than about 5 metres without getting breathless. They are breathless even on washing and dressing. This would be CPO.

The claimant may indicate they are on home nebulisers 4 times daily for COPD and require home oxygen. They indicate they have been provided with a wheelchair by their Respiratory Consultant for their daughter to push them in outdoors. They have had an Occupational Therapy review and hoists and bathing aids have been installed in the home. They have been provided with a carer by social services to help with bathing as they are too breathless to mange this alone. This would be Medical Fact that would be potentially consistent with the CPO.

The Med 3 information may indicate "severe COPD – oxygen dependent". This Independent medical evidence would be reasonably consistent with the MF and CPO and a high level of disability could be accepted.

Even in cases where the Med 3 diagnosis suggests Severe Mental Illness or Severe Learning Disability, where the ESA50 indicates a high level of symptoms, treatment and community or hospital support, and this is supported by Medical Fact, you still need consider whether there is sufficient information about function for you to advise Support Group inclusion or acceptance at re-referral scrutiny.

In those instances where the situation is unclear, in order to give robust advice from a position of strength, you may need to consider obtaining further Medical Evidence. Medical evidence including that from the claimant's own GP or other Doctor(s) can be very useful in forming a decision not to call the claimant for examination. The best medical evidence in a re-referral case will normally be a good ESA85 report completed at a previous referral during that spell of incapacity for work. Where there is a previous LiMA report you can access this through MSRS.

Sometimes the ESA50 will indicate that DLA is in payment. This information should not be considered to be sufficient to allow you to accept incapacity. You have not had the opportunity to evaluate the evidence used to make the decision. You should use it rather as an indicator of possible severity; it may prompt you to go for further evidence in a case where you would otherwise call for examination.

Rarely the ESA50 may contain information that has not been revealed to, or reported by, the GP. You will have to decide how much weight to place on each item of evidence, given the circumstances of the case under consideration, in order to provide advice in accordance with the guidelines.

2.5 Deferring for FME in ESA Filework

Atos Healthcare HCPs are best placed to determine when it is appropriate to request fresh medical evidence from the claimant's GP or other Health Care Professional. HCPs must be aware of the issue of consent when requesting FME.

2.5.1 Consent for Further Medical Evidence in ESA

Claims for Employment and Support Allowance (ESA) are made over the telephone. As part of the claims process, a declaration is read to the claimant. They must agree this declaration before the claim is accepted. An audio recording is made of this verbal consent. This will be retained by the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) as a documentary record of consent for the life of the claim.

As consent will be held in every case, FME can be requested whether or not an ESA declaration has been signed.

FME gathered by telephone

In urgent cases, for example terminally ill (TI) cases, the Health Care Professional may well need to phone the GP or other Healthcare Provider to obtain evidence. From time to time you will be asked to provide evidence that consent is held.

If such a request is made, the HCP should undertake to fax this evidence of consent. Request details of a fax number and then complete form ESAC* and fax this with a cover sheet. Once this has been faxed, the HCP should call the Healthcare Provider again. If the Healthcare Provider remains unwilling to divulge clinical details then an ESA 113 should be despatched via MSRS. The HCP should ensure that any fax sent with claimant details is in accordance with the Atos Healthcare security policies. *Note: The ESAC is available on, and should be accessed from, Livelink.

You should use this same process where an ESA113 has been issued but the Healthcare Provider calls you to request evidence of consent.

Consent requested by written correspondence

When a request for consent is received by post, the administrator or HCP should access MSRS to establish the current status of the referral.

If the referral has progressed to 'workstack' or beyond, then the request should be disposed of in confidential waste and no further action taken.

If the referral is awaiting the return of the ESA 113, at Pre-board Check, then the request should be passed to a Team Leader. The Team Leader should contact the healthcare provider's location and explain that they have received the request and that they will fax the above consent letter along with a further manual ESA 113. The Team Leader will request that, since significant time has already passed, the completed ESA113 is faxed back as soon as possible.

Once the return fax is received, the process continues as normal for receipt of an ESA 113.

If a return fax is not received or is not completed, the process continues as normal for a non-return of an ESA 113.

2.5.2 Requests for FME

FME should be obtained in those cases where there is a strong probability that such evidence will confirm a level of claimed disability where Support Group criteria may be established or "treat as LCW" may be confirmed. In re-referral cases, FME may confirm that there has been no improvement in the condition resulting in ongoing functional restriction or may even confirm further deterioration such that Support Group advice may be applicable. Where, in the scrutinising practitioner's judgement, there is a clear possibility that an examination may be avoided they should make reasonable attempts to seek further evidence. FME should not be requested simply to confirm that an examination is required or to obtain further information to assist the examining HCP.

In certain cases, where evidence in addition to the certified diagnosis is not available, it may be appropriate to try to obtain it, for example, by:

- Making a further attempt to obtain evidence from the GP by phone.
- Requesting the completion of an ESA 113 report.
- Requesting a factual report from the GP, specialist or other health care professional (HCP).
- Contacting the claimant by telephone for further information.

If information from the GP is needed, usually an ESA 113 will be sent. However, there may be occasions when a specific issue needs to be addressed and form FRR2 is more appropriate (e.g. when information about the frequency of epileptic fits is required).

FME should always be requested before calling for examination a claimant who is noted to have an appointee.

Where there is evidence of a previous suicide attempt, suicidal ideation or self harm expressed in the ESA 50/50A, the HCP must request FME.

When you request FME, at the time of initiating the FME request you need to determine whether:

- The case requires further review if FME is not returned
- The case requires examination if FME is not returned

Therefore where FME is not returned only those cases where review is indicated will be submitted for further review. The remaining cases will automatically be submitted for examination.

At the time of calling for FME, if examination on non-return is selected, you must also indicate whether the case is "Dr only" and whether a DV is required. (See Section 10.3 for information on DVs and Appendix A for a list of Dr only conditions).

If and when FME is returned, the case will always be reviewed with this further information.

Potential Review Criteria

Each case must be considered on its individual merits. However, in deciding the appropriate course of action, you may wish to consider the following points:

- Where a claimant is likely to have a terminal illness, a phone call to the GP will almost always be the most appropriate method of obtaining further evidence in the first instance, however, if an ESA 113 is sent and not returned, the case should be reviewed further.
- Where a claimant reports that they are undergoing chemotherapy then the case will benefit from further review.
- Where a claimant is likely to be so distressed by being called for an examination
 or have such a high level of disability that an examination will only be considered
 when all evidence gathering has failed, the case should be reviewed further. In
 particular consider those claimants with major mental health conditions such as
 psychotic illnesses and claimants who, for example, are oxygen dependant, or
 quadriplegic etc.

This list is not intended to be exhaustive and, as indicated above, you should consider each case on its own individual merits.

If there was no response, or an inadequate response, to an ESA 113 request despatched previously, a second written request from the scrutiny desk is unlikely to meet with success and should not be made. If FME from the GP is considered essential in a case of this type, you should make a telephone call to the GP, although in practice this situation should arise infrequently. Any record of a telephone conversation with the GP or any other Healthcare Professional involved in the claimant's care should be made on form FRR4.

Examples of cases where it might be appropriate to seek further evidence (when there is insufficient evidence on file) as an alternative to calling the claimant for an examination:

- A first referral where, in the scrutinising practitioner's clinical judgement, there
 may be a severe medical condition or disability present suggesting inclusion in
 the Support Group
- Where in a re-referral or IB re-assessment case there appears to be a level of functional disability that would meet the LCW criteria.

Scrutinising practitioners may use their professional judgement to decide when to contact the claimant by telephone for further information, but the following examples may be helpful:

- The claimant appears to be undergoing regular treatment but details and current status are not given.
- The claimant has fits but details of frequency and nature are not given (in rereferral/IB re-assessment cases).
- Contact details of a HCP, who may be able to supply a report, are not given on the ESA50.

Evidence may be obtained from a HCP by using form FRR3 or by a telephone call to the claimant using form FRR4. For example, where there is evidence of a significant and enduring mental health condition, and the claimant reports frequent contact with the Community Mental Health team, the CPN may well be the person best placed to provide information about the claimant's current condition.

If you decide that that an approach to a HCP is the appropriate course of action, you should request that form FRR3 is dispatched. You must complete the details of the claimant and the HCP, and include all of the relevant questions.

If you decide that an approach to the claimant is the appropriate course of action, you may telephone the claimant or ask an administrative colleague to make the call.

In either event, form FRR4 must be completed to provide the claimant's details and the nature of the information required from the claimant. When making the telephone call it is essential that you or your administrative colleague establishes the identity of the person to whom they are talking at the outset.

The following script or something very similar must be used:

"I'm Dr/HCP (name)/(practitioners name) Medical Services and I would like to speak to Mr Y". No further details should be given until the claimant has been positively identified.

Further evidence of identity should be sought (e.g. date of birth or NINO) to make a positive identification. If you are uncertain that the person speaking is the claimant, you should terminate the call and noted this on the form. If the claimant is unavailable, arrangements should be made to call back.

If that is not possible, note this on the form. You will then have to reconsider the file to decide on an appropriate alternative course of action.

Having established the identity of the claimant, you need to explain why the telephone call is being made. The following form of words should be used, dependent upon whether it is the scrutinising practitioner or administrative staff making the call:

"I am one of the doctors/ practitioners providing medical advice to the Department for Work and Pensions" or "I have been asked by one of the doctors/ practitioners who advises the Department for Work and Pensions to obtain further information"

The following form of words is then used: "You have recently completed an ESA50 questionnaire for the Department for Work and Pensions Decision Maker. I wonder if I could ask you some additional questions about your health problems, so that we can decide whether it is necessary to examine you?"

If the claimant agrees, the questions identified by the scrutinising practitioner in the form are asked and the answers are recorded, using the claimant's own words as precisely as possible. The person phoning should always ask if there is anything else that the claimant wishes to say before concluding the call. The person making the call should conclude by reading back what has been documented. The scrutinising practitioner /administrative colleague should advise the claimant that this information will be added as evidence to the file.

If the claimant does not agree to talk on the telephone, the call is terminated and the form completed. If a member of the administrative staff has made the call, the form should be returned to the scrutinising practitioner forthwith.

Under no circumstances should any likely outcome of the claim be indicated. Similarly, no indication should be given as to whether the claimant will or will not be asked to attend for examination.

In all cases, the form must be signed and dated by the person who made the call.

3. The Special Rules Check (TI check)

When a claimant applies for ESA they may state that they are terminally ill. The definition of terminal illness in legislation is:

"That he is suffering from a progressive disease and his death in consequence of that disease can reasonably be expected within 6 months."

When a claimant is considered to be potentially terminally ill, a referral will be sent to Atos Healthcare for advice.

These referrals must be treated with great urgency.

This referral will be accessed using MSRS. The HCP will access the case and follow a process which has been agreed by the customer. The advice provided to the Decision Maker will be generated using the LiMA application.

The advice given must be current and in keeping with the balance of medical probability with regard to prognosis in the diagnosed condition.

Some TI checks will be submitted with a faxed DS1500, which will be passed to the CSD HCP within an ESA55. In that circumstance, the HCP should consider the TI question based on that evidence. The DS1500 form is used in Disability Living Allowance and Attendance Allowance (See Glossary) to consider applicants for DLA/AA under the Special Rules for the terminally ill. As in ESA, the definition of terminal illness is that life expectancy is likely to be less than 6 months. The DS1500 is completed by a Healthcare Professional involved in the claimant's care. The DS1500 allows the HCP to record medical details of the diagnosis, date of diagnosis, treatment and general condition of the patient.

At times the detail in the DS1500 may not be adequate to confirm TI and a phone call should then be made to the author of the DS1500 for further clarification. The record of the telephone conversation should be recorded on form FRR4.

If no DS1500 is submitted with the claim, the HCP should check whether the claimant has been accepted under the Special Rules provisions for Disability Living Allowance/Attendance Allowance. This information can be accessed by administration colleagues through the "SMART" application. SMART is an IT system used by administration staff. It has a variety of functions including recording data relating to Disability Living Allowance and Attendance Allowance claims. The HCP will complete section A of the SMART TI check pro-forma and pass it to an administration colleague, who will check to determine whether a DLA SR referral has previously been documented on SMART. If the claim has been accepted under DLA SR within the last 6 months, the HCP can consider the claimant as TI for the purposes of ESA. This outcome should be documented on the ESA 85A electronically and sent to the Decision Maker.

If neither of the above applies, the HCP will seek further medical evidence from a practitioner involved in the medical care of the claimant.

The medical evidence will usually be obtained by telephone contact to the claimant's GP, consultant, or other practitioner involved in the claimant's medical care. Exceptionally, this information will be obtained by a written request for Further Medical Evidence (FME). It should be noted that a claimant who is terminally ill (as defined) will be entitled to the higher rate of benefit while still in the 13 week assessment phase. Therefore a phone call should be the preferred option to enable prompt establishment of information regarding their medical condition.

The HCP will review the evidence obtained and provide advice on the body of evidence, indicating whether or not it is likely that the claimant is suffering a terminal illness as defined in the legislation.

If the claimant is considered to be terminally ill (as defined), the HCP will submit that advice to the Decision Maker electronically on form ESA 85A. If the advice is accepted, the claimant will be placed in the Support Group and there will be no requirement for the claimant to complete form ESA 50, to be examined or participate in work related activity.

If the claimant is not considered to be suffering from a terminal illness, the HCP must consider whether or not there is evidence at this stage that they satisfy one of the other Support Group criteria. For example, the GP may confirm that the claimant has breast cancer, with no evidence of metastatic disease, has had surgery and has now commenced IV chemotherapy. In this case Terminal Illness could not be advised, however the claimant fulfils the criteria for inclusion in the Support Group on grounds of receiving chemotherapy. For the special circumstances categories of Support Group inclusion i.e. ("TI,", "pregnancy risk", "chemotherapy" and "specific risk"), it is accepted that LCW will also be satisfied. However for those in the severe functional Support Group categories, you must also justify why they meet criteria for LCW.

HCPs should refer to the ESA Handbook/Revised WCA Handbook for guidance on the Support Group Criteria – both Functional categories and "Special Circumstances". All filework advice must be in keeping with the guidance in the Handbooks.

In some circumstances, "treat as LCW" may be confirmed at this stage. For example, the GP may confirm "lumpectomy for breast carcinoma. No evidence of metastatic disease. Now commencing radiotherapy". In this case "treat as LCW" advice could be given. If you indicate "treat as LCW" at this stage, MSRS will issue form ESA 50A to the claimant. On receipt of this the case will then be further reviewed to give advice on LCWRA..

HCPs should refer to the ESA/Revised WCA Handbook for guidance on the categories defined in legislation where claimants may be treated as having LCW. All advice must be compliant with the guidance contained in the handbooks.

If there is no evidence of Support Group or Treat as LCW being applicable, the case will be processed in the normal manner, i.e. Form ESA50 will be issued and the case will move to Pre-Board Check.

This process may be summarised as follows:

- o Referral for TI check received.
- Check if DS1500 received with claim.
- If DS1500 present advise on TI status if possible. If further detail needed, contact author of DS1500 for further information.
- o If no DS1500, check if recent Special Rules claim made.
- If there has been SR claim for DLA, advise on this.
- o If no recent SR claim, phone relevant Healthcare Professional involved in claimant's care.
- Remember that even if outcome is not TI, you may have adequate evidence at this stage to advise Support Group inclusion or treat as LCW.

It should be noted that JCP should set a control date for 3 years for TI cases (i.e. the case should not be re-referred for 3 years), however; some cases may be inappropriately re-referred earlier than this. If a referral is received for a claimant where TI was advised less than 3 years ago, the referral should be questioned with the BDC as it is possible the referral was an error.

4. The Pre-Board Check

4.1 The Pre-Board Check

The intention of the Pre-Board Check is to identify those claimants who are the most severely disabled and will be eligible for inclusion in the Support Group (LCWRA). The Pre-Board Check will also identify claimants, for the DM, who satisfy the criteria for "treat as LCW".

A pre-board check must be completed in all initial claims where the claimant is not terminally ill.

A pre-board check must also be completed in ESA re-referral cases where the claimant has not previously been subject to a face to face examination. IB re-assessment cases will not be subject to Pre Board Check, but will be considered as scrutiny cases.

The case is accessed through the MSRS application and the HCP reviews the information available.

At this stage, many claimants will have completed the ESA 50 (or ESA50A if LCW already established). This information should be looked at carefully along with any other information on file including the Med 3 diagnosis. HCPs should consider whether or not the evidence presented suggests that the claimant fulfils any criteria for inclusion in the Support Group or "treat as LCW". HCPs can refer to the EBM Key Points for guidance on factors that suggest that severe disability is likely.

It may be possible to advise at this stage based on the evidence in ESA 50 and the Med 3 diagnosis. In cases where there is no evidence that any category of the Support Group applies nor that any of the "treat as LCW" categories apply the advice should be to call.

FME should be requested in cases where there is information suggesting Support Group or "Treat as LCW" criteria are likely to be met. You should adhere to the guidance for requesting FME provided in section 3.4.2 of these guidelines.

When reviewing a case that has previously been adjourned for Further Medical Evidence you need to decide whether further evidence is still required. When the FME was initially requested, the requesting HCP should have noted whether further review of the case was necessary so in most cases it will be necessary to make a phone call to a GP or other HCP to obtain information.

As before, when justifying your advice for the Severe Functional categories of Support Group, you must also provide reasoning to indicate why the claimant satisfies LCW (remember that this is not necessary for the exceptional circumstances categories although you should make it clear to the DM that both LCW and LCWRA criteria are met due to the exceptional circumstances).

This is particularly important for Support Group descriptors under the 2008 regs where there is not always a clear correlation to a Limited Capability for Work functional activity, for example in the "cleaning own torso" Support Group category

When "treat as LCW" has been identified, the HCP must carefully review the case and provide advice for the DM on whether the LCWRA criteria also apply.

In most cases, it should be possible with the current evidence to advise on whether the criteria for inclusion in Support Group are met. If they are met, full justification should be given for the specific category of Support Group inclusion.

Where there is clear evidence that the claimant does not meet LCWRA criteria, specific justification must be provided to the DM why each Support Group category (both functional and non-functional) does not apply. It is not sufficient to say that no Support Group criteria are met. Your justification may be based on information from the ESA50, FME or on your medical knowledge of the certified cause of incapacity.

In every case, a prognosis must be given. Where Support Group criteria are met, the prognosis given should refer to both LCW and LCWRA. The prognosis given must be logical and in keeping with the consensus of medical opinion. Further detail on prognosis can be found in section 8 of this document.

Certain conditions should only be examined by Registered Medical Practitioners. Some neurological conditions may also be examined by a Registered Nurse trained in neurology or a physiotherapist. A list of these conditions can be found in Appendix A of this document. The ESA 50 and all other relevant documentation should be closely scrutinised to ensure the case is allocated appropriately.

If the HCP advises that the claimant should be called for an examination, 'Practitioner Type' must be selected on MSRS to determine if the examination can be carried out by any healthcare practitioner or whether a medical practitioner is required. As with the current process, where a neurology trained practitioner is required "any" should be selected on MSRS and the ESA55 (case file cover) should be annotated with an "N".

You need to advise whether the assessment can be carried out at an examination centre (MEC) or whether a home assessment (DV) is required. Further guidance on Domiciliary Visit requests can be found in section 10.3 of this document.

5. LCWRA Only Referrals

LCWRA only referrals are generated when the Decision Maker has already established that "treat as LCW" applies.

This may be from information provided by the claimant or from the Med 3 diagnosis where the DM identifies the claimant as being in a "treat as LCW category" These are:

- Infectious disease exclusion by Public Health Order
- Pregnancy around dates of confinement
- Hospital INPATIENT treatment or a day of recovery from such
- Certain regular treatment as defined in the regulations

Further detail of each of these categories can be found in the ESA /Revised WCA Handbooks.

The Decision Maker will require advice from Atos Healthcare about the claimant's ability to participate in Work Related Activity (LCWRA advice).

The Decision Maker will submit the request for advice, providing information about the "treat as LCW" category and any further detail they have. For example, the DM may indicate they have accepted LCW on the grounds of being a hospital inpatient. They may also then add details of the hospital/consultant in charge of their care. If no such information is included the referral should be returned to JCP for clarification

As soon as the referral is received by AH, MSRS will issue form ESA50A to the claimant. As LCW has already been established within the appropriate period, where the ESA50A is not returned the case needs to continue through the process.

The role of the advising HCP is to review all the information available on file and to decide whether further information is required.

Whenever possible clear advice and justification must be given to the Decision Maker indicating whether or not the claimant meets criteria for LCWRA.

The HCP must consider the ESA 50A (if returned), the diagnosis provided on the Med 3 as well as any information available on MSRS for example a previous ESA 85. In many cases, there will be a requirement to obtain further information about the claimant's condition. This would normally be by requesting FME. The FME request should be documented on MSRS. . In the event of non-return of FME, you should phone the GP for further information. The claimant should not be called to examination until all other evidence gathering options have been exhausted.

6 Final

There are 3 possible outcomes:

- 1. The evidence suggests LCWRA is applicable. In this case, the ESA 85A should be completed giving advice on the appropriate Support Group category. This should be fully justified.
- 2. The evidence suggests that LCWRA is not applicable. In this case, the advice should be given to the DM detailing why none of the Support Group categories are applicable. Every category must be clearly justified. These categories include:

2008 Regulations

- lower limb functions
- upper limb functions
- continence
- maintaining personal hygiene
- eating and drinking
- learning or comprehension
- personal action
- communication
- Terminal Illness
- Pregnancy risk
- Specific risk and chemotherapy

(see ESA Handbook Appendix 2 and section 2.3.2 of ESA Handbook for detail of each category)

2011 Regulations

- lower limb functions
- upper limb functions
- continence
- eating and drinking/chewing swallowing food
- communication
- learning or comprehension
- awareness of hazard
- personal action

- coping with change
- coping with social engagement
- appropriateness of behaviour with other people

(see Revised WCA Handbook Appendix 1 and section 2.3 of ESA Handbook for detail of each category)

3. In rare circumstances, where no information is available or when level of function cannot be clarified by any other means, it will be necessary for the claimant to be examined in order to provide advice to the DM on LCWRA status; Examination should only be advised after every possible attempt has been made to provide definitive advice. You should only ever take this action after discussion the case with your team leader or manager

Rarely, the situation may arise where the HCP uncovers evidence that conflicts with the LCW decision made by the DM. For example, information may be uncovered to reveal that the claimant is no longer requiring weekly haemodialysis or that they are no longer a hospital inpatient. In these situations an ESA 85A minute should be sent to DM outlining the issues for their consideration.

6. ESA Re-referral Filework

6.1 ESA Re-referral Scrutiny

When a claimant has been accepted as having LCW by the Decision Maker based on a full LCW/LCWRA medical examination (ESA 2008 or 2011 regulations), or following IB re-assessment scrutiny the case will be referred to Atos Healthcare after an appropriate period for further advice. This time period will normally be based on the advice provided by the examining HCP at the time of the assessment.

The possible outcomes at re-referral scrutiny are:

- To accept ongoing LCW
- To advise that the Support Group criteria have been met
- To advise that further assessment by face to face examination is required

ESA Cases

For ESA re-referral cases who have not been subject to the IB re-assessment process re-referral scrutiny allows the possibility to "accept" for a further period of time that the person has continuing limited capability for work as long as the following criteria are met:

- The claimant has had a full LCW/LCWRA Medical Examination (completed ESA 85).
- The claimant has scored above threshold (15 points or above) either on Physical or Mental Function descriptors at this assessment and the DM has accepted LCW. (Not "treat as LCW")
- The current available evidence suggests there has been no improvement, or there is evidence of deterioration in their functional capability, and it is likely that they will continue to score over threshold.

The case will be referred back to Atos Healthcare Medical Services and accessed by an appropriately trained HCP.

At this stage, the practitioner will review, through the MSRS application, the ESA 85 from the previous referral, if available, and the current ESA 50, if completed. The HCP must carefully review any ESA 85 completed under the 2008 regulations and consider whether the claimant would continue to be considered as LCW under the 2011 regulations. For example, the descriptors relating to mobility are significantly revised from the 2008 regulations where the main function considered was walking rather than mobilising.

The ESA 85 will usually have been completed electronically using LiMA. Where the previous ESA 85 has been completed clerically, the ESA 85 will not be available at re-referral. Where the ESA 85 is not available, there must be sufficient evidence that you can satisfy yourself that the DM has accepted LCW and that the over threshold score is still appropriate.

After review of all the evidence, the HCP must make a decision on whether FME is required. The decision on FME should be based on the current evidence available and must only be requested if it is likely to impact on the scrutiny advice.

In cases where the claimant was accepted as satisfying the criteria for Support Group by the Decision Maker either as a result of filework advice or following examination, the case will be re-referred as a Pre-Board Check. Those previously in the Support Group or "Treat as LCW" cannot be "accepted" as having ongoing LCW.

Re-referral of IB Re-assessment Cases

In IB reassessment cases the principle remains the same. You need to use all of the evidence available to you to determine whether the claimant is likely to score over threshold on the 2011 WCA descriptors.

The evidence available to you may include a previous IB reassessment scrutiny or IB 85.

Advice can be given that the claimant continues to meet LCW or LCWRA based on the previous evidence used at the IB re-assessment scrutiny advice. There is no requirement for a past IB 85 to be visible to allow ongoing acceptance of the case.

6.2 Scrutiny of Evidence in Re- referral cases

In ESA re-referral filework, the HCP must scrutinise all available evidence. This evidence may be on MSRS or in the ESA 55 jacket.

6.2.1 MSRS Information

- Within MSRS the HCP should check for any further medical evidence such as Med 3 or FRR4 information to see if there is evidence of a change in the claimed level of functional capability.
- Other information such as appointee status and any "Potentially Violent" information should be considered along with the age of the claimant as this may impact on likely level of disability.
- Any previous filework outcomes on ESA 85As should be reviewed as this may provide some detail of previous level of disability.
- Any previous ESA 85s should be reviewed.

6.2.2 ESA 55 Information

The re-referral will be initiated electronically by the DM. Therefore clerical papers from previous referrals will not be available.

However there may be useful information within the ESA 55 Jacket, for example the ESA 50. At re-referral, the claimant may have completed a new ESA 50 detailing their current problems. This document can be invaluable in assessing stated problems and comparing this evidence to the previous ESA 85. Details of changes to medication, any new treatment/consultant input etc should be considered. The claimant's stated abilities and limitations in each functional area should be considered and compared to the level of ability detailed in the ESA 85.

6.2.3 MSRS/ESA 55 information

ESA 85

The previous ESA 85 should be accessed and reviewed on MSRS. This may have been completed under the 2008 or 2011 regulations.

When considering the ESA 85, there are many aspects to consider. These require knowledge of both the 2008 and 2011 descriptors and scoring. The report must also be reviewed and scrutinised for consistency and appropriate justification in each case.

Scoring at previous LCW/LCWRA examination

In order to be able to consider acceptance, the claimant must have been awarded

- 15 points or more on physical descriptors, or
- 15 points or more in the Mental Function descriptors
- 15 points or more through a combination of physical and mental function descriptors

In some cases, the ESA 85 will suggest a score of less than 15 points. The claimant may have in this case been awarded ESA by the Tribunals service. You will not have sight of the evidence considered by the Tribunals service so in many cases, a further examination may be necessary.

<u>Choosing Descriptors – Physical cases</u>

The descriptors chosen at the LCW/LCWRA examination must be considered with the current ESA 50 and the HCP must be aware of whether 2008 or 2011 regs apply.

The following guidelines for reviewing the evidence must be considered in line with the guidance at section 3.3 of this document.

In cases where the claimant has identified some improvement in one area of function where they were previously awarded scoring descriptors, this may suggest that a further examination is required to assess current level of function. Some examples of possible scenarios where this may occur are listed below:

- 1. A claimant was awarded 15 points for restriction in walking limited to 50m and 6 points for standing restricted to less than 30 mins at their previous assessment following a recent fractured femur under the 2008 regulations. In their current ESA 50 they indicate they still have some pain but their walking has now much improved following physiotherapy and they can manage in excess of 200m and can stand for longer than 30 mins. They also indicate that their analgesia has been reduced from high strength dihydrocodeine to Paracetamol. In this case, as long as there was no indication of problems in any other area, the outcome would be to call.
- 2. A claimant was awarded 15 points at their previous LCW/LCWRA medical examination for weekly seizures. They had only recently been diagnosed with epilepsy and their consultant had been trying various medication regimes with little success to control their condition. Their recent ESA 50 now indicates that they have been tried on new medication and have only had 2 seizures in the last 7 months. They indicate no other problems. Again, in this case there appears to be an improvement in the condition since the last assessment, and the likely outcome would be to call the claimant for examination.
- 3. A claimant was previously awarded 15 points for bowel incontinence occurring on a monthly basis. At this time, they had poorly controlled ulcerative colitis. Since then, they indicate in the ESA 50 that they have had surgery and a now have a stoma. They indicate they can manage this by themselves and feel their condition has significantly improved. They have no other medical conditions. Again, in this case there is no evidence in the ESA 50 of problems with the stoma, and therefore calling the claimant for further assessment is likely to be appropriate.
 - At times the evidence in the ESA 50 may suggest deterioration in the condition or that there is unlikely to have been a significant change since the last assessment. Usually there will be a requirement for supportive "Medical fact" to be documented to allow acceptance of ongoing LCW and at times there may be a requirement for FME. For example:
- 1. A claimant was awarded in excess of 15 points for walking and standing in the 2008 regulations. When last reviewed, they were non - weight bearing on a complex ankle fracture. A prognosis of 6 months was given with the expectation of improvement. He has now been referred again, still under the 2008 regulations. In the current ESA 50, the claimant has indicated that the fracture had failed to unite and last month they had further surgery to the ankle. This was complicated by infection – both in the bone and skin. They indicate that they are now having daily wound dressings by the district nurse and attending the orthopaedic outpatient clinic on a weekly basis for further x-rays. They have been told to remain non-weight bearing and have been supplied with a wheelchair at the present time. The claimant has provided details of the District Nurse and Consultant involved in their care. They have also supplied a repeat prescription list of medication including antibiotics and various dressings. They indicate no upper limb problems. In this situation, as there is medical fact included in the ESA 50, and the diagnosis detail provided is in keeping with possible outcomes of the diagnosis, it would be reasonable to accept LCW for a further period.

LCWRA is unlikely to apply (2008) as the claimant could in all probability manage to rise and transfer using aids and wheel themselves in a wheelchair in excess of 30m. Note, if the claimant was referred for assessment under the Revised WCA regulations, the outcome would be to call as the revised descriptors reflect a more severe level of mobility restriction and there is unlikely to be a restriction of stand/sit.

- 2. A claimant was awarded 15 points at their previous assessment for monthly bowel incontinence. The report was detailed and consistent. They had poorly controlled Crohn's disease at the time of the assessment. The claimant has indicated on the ESA 50 that they continue to have loss of full bowel control every 2-3 weeks despite various changes to medication. They have also recently lost a lot of weight and have been prescribed "Build up drinks" by their GP. They have had 3 hospital admissions lasting 10-14 days in the last 6 months due to dehydration and they await further referral to a specialist unit to consider further management options. The claimant has supplied dates of hospital admissions, details of current medication and details of their current consultant and the tertiary referral centre they have been referred to. Again, in this case it may be reasonable to accept the stated level of disability for a further period based on the medical facts presented and knowledge of the diagnosed condition.
- 3. A claimant was awarded 15 points for visual impairment cannot see 16 point print at 15cm and has been referred under the 2008 regulations. They were waiting for bilateral cataract extraction. They have indicated that they feel the operation was not fully successful in one eye and the other eye has not yet been operated on. They indicate they still struggle to see and read. They have not supplied any dates of clinic appointments and have not submitted details of a Certificate of Visual Impairment. In this case, ongoing LCW may be possible, however the evidence represents only claimant provided opinion. In this case, further evidence would be required from the GP or consultant to verify the outcome of the surgery on one eye. It should be noted that if referred under the revised WCA regulations, further information would be needed about their ability to safely navigate. This may be difficult to obtain from FME and it may be necessary to call the claimant for further assessment.

<u>Choosing Descriptors – Mental Function cases</u>

The descriptors chosen at the LCW/LCWRA examination must be considered with the current ESA 50. The following guidelines for considering the evidence must be considered in line with the guidance at section 2.3 of this document. The HCP must ensure they are aware of whether the 2008 or 2011 regulations now apply.

In cases where the claimant has identified some improvement in one area of function where they were previously awarded scoring descriptors, this may suggest that a further examination is required to assess current level of function. For example:

 A claimant was awarded 18 points in Mental Function through descriptors in coping with change, getting about and coping with social interaction. No physical issues were identified. At the previous assessment, they had been recently assaulted and developed panic disorder as a result.

At the time of assessment, they had just been commenced on citalopram and were awaiting input from the Community Mental Health team. They have documented in their current ESA 50 that they have been attending anxiety management classes and "feel more like their old self". They have now recommenced some social activities and can leave the house alone. They indicate no new problems. Their GP is reducing their medication. Again, in this case, a decision to call would be likely as there is evidence of improvement.

2. A claimant was awarded 18 points at their LCW/LCWRA medical examination (2008 regulations) 16 months ago in areas of execution of tasks and initiating and sustaining personal action. At the time of assessment, they had been discharged from a psychiatric unit 3 months previously with a severe depressive episode. They had fortnightly input from the psychiatrist and twice weekly input from the CPN. At the time of the assessment, the claimant was beginning to feel some improvement. In the current ESA 50, the claimant has indicated that she now sees the psychiatrist every 3 months and CPN on a monthly basis. She feels more motivated and has started some voluntary work 6 hours a week in a local charity shop. In this case, there appears to be evidence of improvement. FME is unlikely to change the outcome and "calling" the claimant for further assessment would seem appropriate.

At times the evidence in the ESA 50 may suggest deterioration in the condition or that there is unlikely to have been a significant change since the last assessment. Usually there will be a requirement for supportive "Medical Fact" to be documented to allow acceptance of ongoing LCW and at times there may be a requirement for FME. For example:

- 1. A 19 year old claimant scored above threshold at the previous assessment in Mental Function (2008 regulations). They had a diagnosis of learning disability and scored in the areas of learning or comprehension and in coping with change. The claimant at the time of assessment was living with their parents who provided significant support. They were due to start a life skills course at college. The report was comprehensive and well justified. The prognosis advice given was "that with input may improve within 18 months". The current ESA 50 was completed by the claimant's social worker. They have indicated that his progress at his life skills course has been slow and hampered by increasing levels of anxiety. Social work are now providing some respite care and the claimant has been commenced on citalogram for his anxiety. He is now reluctant to leave the house at all and is now having input on a weekly basis from the CMHT and daily support from social work. Details of the CMHT members have been provided and details of social work support workers are identified. In this case, it would seem reasonable to accept ongoing LCW under the 2008 regulations as there appears to have been a deterioration in the claimant's Mental Health. If the claimant was being re-assessed under the Revised WCA, it may be appropriate to obtain FME as the claimant may satisfy Support Group criteria under the 2011 Regulations e.g if abilities to cope with change have further deteriorated.
- 2. A claimant was awarded 18 points in Mental Function through descriptors in coping with change, getting about and coping with social engagement (2011 regulations). No physical issues were identified. The report was consistent, well justified and indicated moderate to severe levels of anxiety.

At the time of assessment, they had just been commenced on citalopram. A prognosis of 6 months was given with justification that improvement in the condition would be expected with medication which had only just been commenced. In the ESA 50, the claimant still indicates ongoing medication with no change to the dose of citalopram. She indicates she sees her GP every 2 months and is increasingly finding it more difficult to attend due to anxiety. She says she can no longer go outdoors alone and has panic attacks on a frequent basis. She was referred to a counsellor by her GP but she felt too anxious to attend. In this case, there is very little evidence in the way of medical fact. The evidence is mainly claimant opinion, however given that she had significant disability at the last assessment; she may well have ongoing LCW. In this case, it would be reasonable to request FME to attempt to ascertain whether there has been any significant change to her condition to allow acceptance of ongoing LCW or establish whether SG is likely to apply.

6.2.4 Medical Knowledge of Condition

In all types of filework, the decision to "call"," accept" or "request FME" must be based on the evidence available and with a background of knowledge of the medical conditions claimed. All HCPs must provide advice which is evidence based and in keeping with the consensus of medical opinion.

HCPs are referred to the EBM protocols and the LiMA Repository for further guidance.

7. IB Re-assessment Scrutiny

7.1 Background

In 2010 the Government announced plans to re-assess all current recipients of Incapacity Benefit and those in receipt of Income Support on grounds of incapacity in order to establish their readiness to work.

At this time, 2.5 million people in receipt of IB had nothing in place to support them to re-enter the workplace. The Government felt this was not a desirable situation and announced that Incapacity Benefit claimants will be re-assessed under the revised WCA regulations over a 3 year period commencing 2011.

In re-assessing these individuals, those who are found to have limited capability for work under the Revised WCA regulations will be placed in the work related activity group which will allow them access to the "work programme".

Those who are capable of work will migrate to JSA/Income Support

The Work Programme will be a single package of support providing personalised help for everyone who finds themselves out of work regardless of the benefit they are claiming.

7.2 IB Re-assessment Scrutiny

The DWP will refer most claimants currently in receipt of Incapacity Benefit to Atos Healthcare for re-assessment under the Revised WCA regulations Those who will have reached state pensionable age by the end of the process in 2014 will not be referred. The timing of referral of each case will be determined by JCP based on the date that their IB entitlement was due for review

The claimant may be in receipt of Incapacity Benefit as:

- They have been previously accepted as meeting the threshold of incapacity for the Personal Capability Assessment used in IB following advice from a PCA medical examination
- 2. They have previously been accepted as meeting the threshold of incapacity for the PCA following filework scrutiny advice
- 3. They have been considered to be exempt from the PCA process following advice either at scrutiny or examination.

Those on Incapacity Benefit may have been referred many times over the years and the Decision Maker has continued to accept they meet the threshold of incapacity. You may find that there are a number of previous examination and filework outputs to consider.

When the IB re-assessment referral is received the Atos Healthcare HCP will apply the process of IB re-assessment scrutiny. This will allow them to:

- Accept that they meet the threshold for LCW under the Revised WCA Regulations
- Advise that the Support Group criteria have been met (Revised WCA Regulations)
- Advise that "treat as LCW" criteria have been met (Revised WCA Regulations)
- Advise that further assessment by face to face examination is required to determine their level of disability

The pre-board check process is not applicable to IB re-assessment claims. The Filework HCP can base their advice on any evidence available, for example previous Filework outputs, FME or a previous IB examination.

7.3 Scrutiny of evidence in IB Re-assessment Cases

In IB re-assessment filework, the HCP must scrutinise all available evidence. This evidence may be on MSRS or in the ESA 55 jacket.

7.3.1 MSRS Information

- Within MSRS the HCP should check for any further medical evidence such as Med 3 or FRR4 information to see if there is evidence of a new diagnosis.
- Other information such as appointee status and any "Potentially Violent" information should be considered along with the age of the claimant as this may impact on likely level of disability.
- Any previous filework outcomes on IB 85As should be reviewed as this may provide some detail of previous level of disability.
- Any previous IB 85s should be reviewed.

7.3.2 ESA 55 Information

The re-referral will be initiated electronically by the DM. Therefore clerical papers from previous referrals will not be available.

However there may be useful information within the ESA 55 Jacket, for example the ESA 50. At referral, the claimant may have completed a new ESA 50 detailing their current problems. This document can be invaluable in assessing stated problems and comparing this evidence to any previous information on file. Details of changes to medication, any new treatment/consultant input etc should be considered. The claimant's stated abilities and limitations in each functional area should be considered and compared to the level of ability detailed in the IB 85 if available.

At the beginning of the reassessment process JCP will make telephone contact with the claimant to explain the process, and during this conversation they will encourage the claimant to attach any medical evidence that they hold, such as hospital reports, to the ESA 50. It is important that you consider any such evidence

7.3.3 MSRS/ESA 55 information

IB 85

Previous IB 85s should be accessed and reviewed on MSRS.

When considering the IB 85, you need to consider whether the report is consistent and appropriately justified. You need to have knowledge of the IB descriptors and scoring. You should refer to the IB Handbook for further guidance.

In order to achieve the threshold for incapacity under the PCA regulations, the claimant **must have been** awarded

- 15 points or more on physical descriptors, or
- 10 points or more in the mental health assessment
- a combination of more than 6 points on physical descriptors and 6 points on the mental health assessment.

You must be aware of the fundamental differences between the descriptors of the Revised WCA and the PCA when considering their advice.

In some cases, the IB 85 will suggest a score below threshold. The claimant may have in this case been awarded IB by the Tribunals Service. You will not have sight of the evidence considered by the Tribunals service so in most cases, a further examination may be necessary unless other evidence is available on file.

Choosing Descriptors – Physical cases

Although the physical descriptors are entirely different in the PCA and the Revised WCA, there is still scope to consider the level of function suggested by the IB descriptors and the IB 85 information. This should be compared against the current ESA 50 looking for any change in the level of disability. If the level of disability was very high in the IB assessment, then the claimant may well reach the threshold for the Revised WCA. However if the level of disability was found to be low at the IB assessment the claimant is unlikely to reach the threshold for the Revised WCA unless further evidence suggests significant deterioration. In cases where the claimant has identified some improvement in one area of function or no change in function where they were previously awarded scoring descriptors, a WCA examination may be required to assess the current level of function. Some examples of possible scenarios where this may occur are listed below:

1. A claimant with a diagnosis of fractured femur following a road traffic accident, was assessed for IB, and found to have significant limitation of function.

The MSRS MED3 information states "leg problem". He was found to have severe restriction of standing, walking, using stairs and bending and kneeling. No other physical or mental function problems were identified. His current ESA 50 indicates that he has had further surgery and now walks reasonable distances without crutches. In this case the appropriate advice would be to call for examination.

2. A claimant with a diagnosis of back pain scored a number of "3 point" descriptors in his previous PCA examination – through mild restriction of sitting, standing, walking, stairs, rising from sitting and bending /kneeling. The IB 85 indicates co-codamol for pain with no evidence of specialist input or sciatic symptoms. In his current ESA 50, he indicates that his back pain has not improved at all and he is still as restricted as he was when previously examined. In this case, as the level of functional restriction at the PCA is unlikely to equate to the LCW threshold of the Revised WCA, with no evidence of change, the appropriate outcome would be to call.

At times the evidence in the ESA 50 may suggest deterioration in the condition or that there is unlikely to have been a significant change since the last assessment. Usually there will be a requirement for supportive "Medical fact" to be documented to allow acceptance of LCW/LCWRA under the revised WCA and at times there may be a requirement for FME. For example:

- 1. A claimant with long standing rheumatoid arthritis (multiple joint involvement) was previously exempt under the PCA criteria for having an active and progressive form of inflammatory polyarthritis. The Med 3 indicates "severe progressive rheumatoid arthritis unresponsive to therapy" The previous IB85A indicates a phone call to GP confirmed very limited mobility and severe hand and wrist problems awaiting immunotherapy. Her current ESA 50 indicates that despite input from a tertiary referral centre with immunotherapy she has become wheelchair bound with severe deformities of the hands and wrists. She has been assessed and is not considered to be safe to operate an electric wheelchair due to the weakness and pain in her hands. In this case the reasonable outcome would be to advise Support Group inclusion because of poor mobility.
- 2. A claimant has diabetic retinopathy, and was previously found to reach the threshold for incapacity under the PCA regulations. At the time, he was found to be unable to see well enough to read 16 point print at a distance greater than 20 centimetres. In the year leading up to the reassessment of his benefit claim he developed bilateral retinal haemorrhages and was subsequently registered blind. He has attached a certificate of visual impairment with his ESA 50. In his ESA 50 he indicates that he has lost his confidence and that he requires assistance from his wife to navigate outdoors as he has no confidence to cross the road safely. In this case it would be appropriate to give advice to the DM to accept the claimant as reaching the threshold for incapacity under the Revised WCA regulations for navigation.

Choosing Descriptors – Mental Function cases

Unlike the Revised WCA, the Mental Health Assessment in the PCA does not have descriptors, so there is little obvious direct correlation between the two types of assessment. However, other information can be reviewed and related to the WCA descriptors. Where an IB85 exists, the typical day may provide adequate information to allow advice that the threshold of LCW may be met in the Revised WCA. As with physical problems, careful scrutiny of the ESA 50 or other evidence may provide information about possible improvement or deterioration since the claimant was last assessed.

For example;

- 1. A claimant has been in receipt of Incapacity Benefit on the basis of her learning disability due to Down's syndrome for several years. She is now referred for reassessment under the Revised WCA regulations. On MSRS there is a previously completed IB 85 in which the claimant comfortably achieved the threshold for the PCA on the areas of completion of tasks, coping with pressure and dealing with other people. The IB85 indicates that she lives with her mother and can manage simple tasks. She was subsequently accepted on filework scrutiny on one occasion based on information obtained from the GP at the time. There is a recent MED 3 which confirms that the claimant has Down's syndrome. The ESA 50 and the IB 85 suggest that she would have some difficulty managing daily changes to routine and tends to get lost in unfamiliar locations. The appropriate advice would be to accept under the Revised WCA criteria on a combination of managing change, getting about and learning tasks.
- 2. Mr C was previously exempt under the PCA due to severe anxiety and panic attacks. The previous IB85A notes indicate "GP confirms true agoraphobia does not leave house". The current ESA 50 indicates that he no longer sees a CPN and has discontinued propanolol, diazepam and citalopram. He indicates he does not see the GP and that he is doing voluntary work for a local charity. The Med 3 indicates "debility". In this case, as there is evidence of likely improvement in the level of function, the advice should be to call to examination to ascertain current level of function.
- 3. Ms A was previously exempt from the PCA on the grounds of Severe Mental Illness at examination. The IB85 indicates she had a diagnosis of autism and she did not communicate at all at the assessment. Her mother provided all the history indicating her daughter has severe communication problems, isolates herself in her room and only communicates as necessary with her parents. She attended a special school and has had input from the National Autistic society. She has severe mood swings with uncontrollable aggressive outbursts which can be difficult to manage. She has never made any friends and has never been employed. The MED 3 indicates severe autism. Her current ESA 50 was completed by her mother indicating social services are now involved and a referral has been made to the psychiatric services to consider medication as her violent outbursts are becoming even more problematic. In this case, Support Group advice would be appropriate either Social Engagement or Appropriateness of Behaviour.

8. Prognosis

8.1 Overview

As part of the filework process, HCPs are required to give advice on **when a return to work / work related activity** could be considered in all cases in which acceptance, Treat as LCW or Support Group inclusion is advised.

The key messages are: ☐ For the majority of claimants, provision of ESA should be regarded as a temporary measure, until the claimant has recovered from an illness or adapted to disability (following appropriate interventions if necessary) ☐ ESA is an active benefit (with Work Focussed Interviews and appropriate interventions) and so prognosis does not only consider when / if a claimant's disability would be expected to improve, but also considers the provision of appropriate interventions or adaptations that could be made. Note the following: □ Under the LCW/LCWRA medical procedures, approved HCPs are required to give advice on prognosis without reference to the outcome of the decision making process □ When the claimant satisfies the LCW/LCWRA medical examination, the medical advice on prognosis provided by approved HCPs to Job Centre Plus is often used by the Decision Maker to determine when subsequent re-referral to Atos Healthcare is appropriate ☐ The DWP will wish to refer a claimant for reassessment of LCW/LCWRA at the point where there is a reasonable expectation that their prospects of a return to work have improved. Whether the outcome of the case is inclusion in the Support Group, application of Exceptional Circumstances or advice on a functional condition, the Decision Maker will require a reasonable prognosis for a return to work. In assessing when a return to work may be possible, the approved HCP should provide this advice based upon their assessment of the claimant, their knowledge of the natural progression of the identified medical conditions, and the time they feel a claimant may need to adapt to their condition

		Note that the prognosis is not just about improvement in function. This is obviously one part of the prognosis issue, however; there are conditions that will be permanent with no expectation of functional improvement but this does not mean the claimant will be unable to work. Consideration of reasonable time scales to allow possible retraining, support, time to adapt to disability and provision of work place adaptations should allow many claimants, even with significant functional restriction to enter into work.			
		For those deemed to be in the terminally ill group there is no requirement to include a prognosis			
		If there is more than one relevant functional condition, the HCP should aim to provide an opinion on the likely timescale for return to work, taking account of the effects of all conditions			
		If an early improvement is expected, a short prognosis should be given			
		In all cases your opinion on when a return to work could be considered must be fully and comprehensively justified. It is important to consider each case individually and to choose and justify the appropriate time period (3, 6, 12 or 18 months), or to justify why a return to work is unlikely within 2 years or in the longer term.			
8.2	How to formulate prognosis advice Improvement Likely				
	<u>Tł</u>	ne main question the HCP must consider is:			
		When would you expect significant improvement in the disability or in cases where improvement in the level of function is not anticipated, with adaptation/retraining/aids when could a return to work be considered?			
		The HCP's response will depend on whether the key functional problems will improve and over what timescale:			
		With further treatment			
		With time			
		With the natural progress of the underlying disease			
		Or whether adjustments will result in a reasonable expectation of the claimant being engaged in some form of work			

The duration of prognosis must be based around the medical knowledge of the condition and consideration of rehabilitation and workplace adaptations.

This will determine the duration of prognosis.

MED-ESAFWG~001

It is difficult to give specific guidance as each case must be considered on its own merits. Some cases with the same functional loss may have different prognosis. For example:

Registration as severely sight impaired. Those who have had a gradual process of visual loss and have continued to work and have now become unemployed are more likely to be able to re-enter the workplace in a shorter time than a person who perhaps through trauma has become severely sight impaired. The person with acute visual loss is likely to need more time to adapt to their condition to allow safe navigation and is likely to need retraining or significant workplace adaptations to re-enter a workplace.

In some cases, functional recovery cannot be expected, for example, where there is complete paraplegia following spinal cord transaction. This, however, does not mean that a long term prognosis is appropriate. With ongoing rehabilitation, perhaps retraining and workplace adaptations, the person may be able to return to work.

In musculoskeletal cases, with advances in medicine and with adaptations in the work place, most cases should have some expectation of recovery of function and with additional support should be able to re-enter the workplace in the short to medium term. Again, this is not an absolute as complex rheumatoid cases with multiple joint involvement may require longer for their medical management of the condition to be optimised and they may need multiple adaptations to allow them to work. Therefore overall, each case must be considered carefully and prognosis advice fully justified to the Decision Maker.

In Mental Function cases, consideration of the diagnosis, current treatment and medication should be considered. Guidance from the EBM Mental Health protocols should be followed. In mild to moderate anxiety and depression, in most cases, with support, a fairly short prognosis would be expected. In more major conditions such as first onset of a psychotic episode, the treatment and recovery time may be more prolonged.

With some conditions, prognosis may be more straightforward, for example where LCW is accepted due to pregnancy around dates of confinement.

Where the claimant is in the Support Group because they are having chemotherapy, prognosis may initially seem fairly straightforward since in most cases the duration of treatment will be known. However, you must also assess a "reasonable recovery period". This may vary from one case to the next. A person who was otherwise fit and well may have a shorter recovery period than a person who has had significant weight loss, post operative complications or complications of chemotherapy. You must base your advice on your medical knowledge and skills as a disability analyst to provide reasonable advice to the DM. Where the advice provided seems to be outwith that normally expected, clear and comprehensive justification must be given.

The timescales for improvement are:

3 months

- 6 months
- 12 months
- 18 months

Change unlikely:

In some cases the HCP may consider change is unlikely. The timescales for advice in these cases are:

☐ Within the next 2 years:

If significant change is unlikely within two years but nevertheless there is still some possibility that improvement may occur with time or with further therapy, then the HCP should indicate that a return to work is unlikely for at least 2 years.

For example, you might be considering a claimant with rheumatoid arthritis with a significant degree of functional disability, where you would not expect much improvement within 2 years but where surgery or other treatment in the medium term might change the clinical picture. You might reasonably advise that a return to work is unlikely within 2 years.

Or

A claimant has significant learning difficulties needing significant support on a daily basis, however is attending life skills at college and with some degree of further maturity may functionally improve, a 2 year prognosis may be suitable.

Change unlikely:

☐ In the longer term:

If in your opinion there is a substantial degree of functional impairment due to a serious medical problem which is chronic or will inevitably deteriorate further, even with optimal treatment/ maximal input and adaptations, you should indicate that a return to work is unlikely for in the longer term.

For example, you might reasonably advise an "in the longer term" prognosis for a claimant with a clearly progressive neurological condition.

Or, in the case of a young adult with a very significant degree of learning disability, who has a disability in a number of functional areas because of cognitive impairment and a requirement for a high level of support, you may feel that all management and support strategies have been exhausted and that further adaptation is unlikely to occur. You might then reasonably advise an "in the longer term" prognosis.

Other factors:				
Age:				
☐ This is not a medical cause of incapacity but may indicate the stage of the disease.				
Duration of incapacity:				
☐ It is undesirable to frequently review claimants with a confirmed chronic or progressive disability whose capability is unlikely to improve.				
Fluctuating conditions:				
It may be reasonable to give a finite prognosis if the natural history of the condition suggests that the periodicity and duration of exacerbations of the condition will be significant.				
Multiple conditions:				
☐ If there is more than one relevant functional problem, your prognosis should be based on the overall functional prognosis.				
HCPs should remember the repository and the EBM Protocols. These will be helpful when considering prognosis.				

6 Final

9. Justification

	You are required to explain and justify any advice that is given at the filework stage.
	The purpose of the justification of advice is to
	Fully explain the advice given when advising acceptance including justification why LCWRA is not met when advising LCW only
	and
	Explain prognosis advice
	In cases where the advice given is to accept, the purpose of including a justification in all cases is:
	To provide the Decision Maker with a brief summary of the reasons why you consider the evidence to be sufficiently clear to allow you to advise on the level of disability without the need for an examination
	To explain medical reasoning:
	For subsequent audit purposes
	and
	 To inform another filework HCP who considers the case when it is next referred
	You may also wish to explain your reasoning if
	The opinion appears to be out of keeping with the ESA Filework Guidelines
or	
	There is a need to highlight important issues for the attention of the examining HCP
	Justification must:
	Be specific to the case under consideration
	Refer to the certified cause of incapacity and to any other relevant conditions
	Be succinct and in line with the IQAS quality standards

Justification for every Filework Outcome must be recorded except advice to 'Call for Exam' or 'Adjourn for FME' where it is optional. Justification is recorded as either:
a LiMA phrase
or
Free text
Both these can be entered into the Justification box. LiMA will provide a selection of justifications from which to choose or you can create an individual response using free text. You must provide enough detail to explain your opinion if the advice given seems to be contrary to any of the principles set out in the ESA Filework Guidelines. You need to justify and explain the reasoning not only to the Decision Maker but to a medical auditor.
Advice should:
Not include embarrassing information
Not mention the ESA Filework Guidelines in the justification

10. Miscellaneous

10.1 Harmful Information

Any information that is identified as harmful to the claimant can be indicated to the Decision Maker by entering it into the 'Harmful Information' box. Any information entered here will only be printed out onto the harmful information part of the ESA85A. This may be of particular importance in TI cases.

10.2 Unexpected Findings

On rare occasions, you may identify information suggesting the claimant may have an undiagnosed illness, or information may be revealed in the ESA 50 that the GP may not be aware of e.g. suicidal ideation. You must consider this information carefully and follow the guidance provided by your professional body about breach of confidentiality.

You should refer to the ESA /Revised WCA Handbook for further information and should consult with a senior colleague before disclosing information to a third party.

10.3 Domiciliary visits

Not all benefit assessments are conducted at an examination centre. Sometimes a claimant indicates that they are unfit to travel to or to attend the MEC and then a domiciliary visit (DV) may be necessary.

Examination at a MEC is the most desirable option, as the conditions there are most suitable for an assessment, in terms of Health and Safety and providing a suitable environment to conduct a comprehensive examination. However, it is recognised that, at times, the examination needs to be conducted in the claimant's home.

It is impossible to provide specific guidance that covers all eventualities, but the following guidance should be considered when assessing a request for a DV.

- Does the claimant have a medical condition that precludes them from travelling to the MEC?
- Has there been medical verification of the severity of the condition that precludes them from attending for examination in the MEC?
- Are there health and safety implications for a DV? e.g. the claimant or their representative has Potentially Violent status identified

When considering these factors, you must ensure that there is medical confirmation of the condition providing the reason why the claimant cannot travel on the grounds of health. The request for a DV may come from a GP or other health care professional involved in the claimant's care. When assessing this request you should consider:

- Whether the request is based on medical fact rather than opinion e.g. "My patient has severe agoraphobia and cannot leave the house" rather than "I feel my patient would benefit from an assessment at home" or "My patient tells me they are unable to travel to the examination centre"
- Does the request relate to the claimant's medical problems rather than social circumstances at home?
- Does the information leading to the DV request suggest a severe level of disability where Support Group advice may now be applicable?

In each case the evidence should be reviewed. At times it may be necessary to seek further clarification from the author of the report to clarify the medical facts.

Information that may help support a DV request may be:

- Diagnosis suggesting significant disability that may make travel extremely difficult – e.g. incomplete quadriplegia where LCWRA status cannot be established to allow Support Group inclusion without further assessment
- Evidence that the claimant receives home visits or telephone consultations with their GP
- Evidence that the claimant has home visits from the psychiatrist/CMHT

The HCP may also consider whether other options may be acceptable- for example if travelling on public transport is the issue, could a taxi be considered?

There are some circumstances where a DV may be authorised without the need for FME. This may be due to practical or health and safety issues. For example if the local MSC had no ground floor examination rooms and the claimant is a wheelchair user, a DV could be authorised. Each case must be considered carefully by the HCP taking into account all the information available and health and safety issues.

In many cases, the HCP may wish to consult with an experienced colleague when considering whether a DV is appropriate.

10.4 Practitioner type

In all cases where examination is required, you must advise on "practitioner type". All information in the current ESA 50 and the previous documents including the ESA 85/IB 85 must be scrutinised to ensure that no condition is present that requires examination by a medical practitioner or a practitioner trained in neurological assessment.

A list of conditions suitable for assessment by neurology trained nurses and physiotherapists and those suitable for assessment only by a registered medical practitioner is contained in Appendix A.

6 Final

11. Medical Quality

11.1 Audit

All filework may be subject to audit. The quality of medical advice provided by approved HCPs on ESA filework will be assessed against defined quality standards. Further details are available.

It is important to note that sufficient justification for the advice given must be provided by the filework HCP in all cases where the advice is not to call the claimant for examination or request FME.

The quality of the medical advice on ESA filework will be reviewed on the basis of the evidence which was available to the HCP at the time the advice was provided.

In general terms, advice must be:

In keeping with the consensus of medical opinion on the expected level o	f
disability from the underlying medical condition(s) present	

and

☐ Justified in a manner which a decision maker will understand and will withstand medical peer review.

11.2 Amending filework reports

If a case has been audited and the HCP wishes to make amendments to a report, this can be done though MSRS. The HCP can make any necessary amendments to the report, review the details carefully, and then complete the case. Please refer to the LiMA ESA Filework technical guide for specific instructions about audit amendment if required.

11.3 Doctor Approval

Any reports completed by a user who has not reached full approval, where the outcome is neither 'call for exam' nor 'adjourn for FME' will require 'doctor approval'.

The process of applying "doctor approval" is detailed in the technical guide.

Appendix A: Conditions suitable for Neurology trained Nurses or Registered Physiotherapists or Conditions suitable only for examination by a Doctor

Suitable for Neuro trained nurses

- Prolapsed intervertebral disc
- Lumbar nerve root compression
- Sciatica
- Slipped disc
- Lumbar spondylosis
- Lumbar spondylolisthesis
- Lumbar spondylolysis
- Cauda equina syndrome
- Spinal stenosis
- Peripheral neuropathy
- Neuropathy
- Drop foot
- Meralgia paraesthetica
- Cervical spondylosis
- Cervical nerve root compression
- Cervicalgia
- Nerve entrapment syndrome
- Carpal tunnel syndrome
- Trapped nerve
- Paraesthesia
- Tingling
- Numbness
- Brachial plexus injury
- Polyneuropathy
- Dizziness
- Vertigo
- Essential Tremor
- VWF
- Alzheimer's
- Dementia

Suitable only for doctors

- Stroke
- Head injury with neuro sequelae
- Brain haemorrhage
- Sub Arachnoid Haemorrhage
- Brain tumour
- Acoustic Neuroma
- Multiple Sclerosis
- Motor Neurone Disease
- Parkinson's disease
- TIAs
- Bulbar Palsy
- Myasthenia Gravis
- Muscular Dystrophy
- Guillain-Barre Syndrome
- Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis
- Syringomyelia
- Neurofibromatosis
- Spina bifida
- Polio
- Fits (secondary to brain tumour)
- Learning difficulties (with neurological physical problems)
- Nystagmus
- Myelitis
- Bells Palsy
- Trigeminal Neuralgia
- Paraplegia
- Quadriplegia
- Huntington's Chorea
- Huntington's Disease.

Appendix B: Glossary of Terms

Throughout this document you will various terms and abbreviations used. The following is a list of some of these terms.

ESA Employment and Support Allowance

Revised WCARevised Work Capability Assessment **LCW**Limited Capability for Work: The term used to identify those with a certain degree of disability defined in the legislation which means there are likely to be limitations on their ability to engage in work.

"Treat as LCW": The term used for claimants who are considered to have limitations on their ability to work due to specific criteria defined in the legislation namely having certain types of regular treatment, pregnancy around dates of confinement, radiotherapy and restriction on work due to a Public Health Order.

LCWRA Limited Capability for Work Related Activity: The term used to describe those with the most severe conditions where it would be considered unreasonable for them to engage in any type of work related activity or training. Those who meet criteria to be considered as having LCWRA are entered into the Support Group. LCWRA may be as a result of severe functional restriction or certain specific circumstances such as Terminal Illness.

WFHRA Work Focussed Health Related Assessment: A face to face assessment conducted by an Atos Healthcare HCP to explore the claimant's views on their abilities and restrictions in relation to work and health.

WFI Work Focussed Interview: A series of interviews conducted by a Personal Adviser at the Job centre Plus (or private contractor) to help those with limited capability for work to begin a journey towards work readiness and ultimately employment.

TI Check (also known as SR check)Terminal Illness Check/ Special Rules check: An initial stage of ESA Filework completed by those who claim they are terminally ill.

PBC Pre-board check: A stage of filework completed on all claimants at their initial referral other than cases where definitive advice has been provided at the TI check

LCWRA Only Advice referrals: A type of referral where the Decision maker has identified "treat as LCW" and requests advice on LCWRA status

ESA 55: The file jacket where documentation relating to the claim is inserted

ESA 50 A form completed by claimants detailing their medical problems and stating their functional abilities and restrictions in both physical and mental function activities.

ESA 50A A form completed by claimants who have been identified as having "treat as LCW" by the DM and where FME is not available or adequate to provide advice on LCWRA status. The form is an abridged version of the ESA 50 and relates to LCWRA criteria.

IB Incapacity Benefit

PCA The medcial assessment process to those applying for Incapacity Benefit

IB85 The medical report completed by an HCP following a face to face assessment to advise the Decision Maker about the PCA

IB85A A report produced advising on Filework outcomes in Incapacity Benefit

FME: Further Medical Evidence

113: A form used to request FME. Used in Incapacity Benefit (IB113) and ESA (ESA 113)

FRR2: A form used to request FME where there is a requirement for specific questions to be addressed.

FRR3: A form used to request FME from an HCP other than the claimants GP

FRR4: A form used to document any telephone contact with the claimant or any HCP involved in their care.

ESA 85 The medical report completed by an HCP following a face to face assessment to advise the Decision Maker on LCW/LCWRA status

ESA85A A report produced advising on Filework outcomes in ESA

DLA Disability Living Allowance: Disability Living Allowance is a non-contributory, non-means tested and tax-free benefit that is based on an assessment of care and mobility needs for people with disability. DLA is payable to those with qualifying needs where the claim is made before the age of 65.

AA Attendance Allowance: is a non-contributory, non-means tested and tax-free benefit that is based on an assessment of care. AA is payable to those whose needs arise after the age of 65 (or who claim after that date) and it relates to personal care only. AA does not have a Mobility component.

DAL/AA Special Rules Claim: A type of claim within the DLA/AA benefit for those claiming a terminal illness.

MSRS: Medical Services Referral System: An automated workflow and case management system used to register details of Incapacity Benefit and ESA claims.

SMART: System for Medical Allocations, Referrals and Tracking. An IT system used in Atos Healthcare by administration staff with a variety of functions including recording of appointments and brief outcomes of advice relating to DLA/AA claims.

DV Domiciliary Visit

DWP Department for Work and Pensions

GMC General Medical Council

GP General Practitioner

MM Medical Manager

MEC Medical Examination Centre

NINo National Insurance Number

NMC Nursing and Midwifery Council

Observation form

Please photocopy this page and use it for any comments and observations on this document, its contents, or layout, or your experience of using it. If you are aware of other standards to which this document should refer, or a better standard, you are requested to indicate this on the form. Your comments will be taken into account at the next scheduled review.

Name of sender:	Date:		
Location and telephone number:			

Please return this form to: [name witheld]

Training and Development Co-ordinator

Atos Healthcare 3300 Solihull Parkway Birmingham Business Park

Birmingham B37 7YQ